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SUBJECT

Proposed Ordinance 2025-0090 would require County agencies to review their outward-facing communications that may collect data, eliminate unnecessary data collection on gender, and require the option for the state-recognized gender marker “X” when gender information is being collected.

SUMMARY

Motion 15162, adopted in 2018, established the King County Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Inclusion (GISOI) Task Force ("the Task Force").[footnoteRef:1] The County Council directed the Task Force to develop a recommended countywide inclusion strategy and workplan to implement administrative changes related to gender identity and sexual orientation in County government. After 16 meetings over 20 months, the Task Force provided its recommendation report, which the Council approved on July 11, 2023.[footnoteRef:2] The report had one overarching recommendation and 27 specific recommendations across four categories. Two of the service delivery recommendations pertained to updating websites for terms and language, such as utilizing the state-recognized gender marker "X" and to revise countywide forms to eliminate unnecessary data collection on gender identity. [1:  Motion 15162 (Link)]  [2:  Motion 16389 approved the GISOI Task Force's report. (Link)] 


The proposed ordinance would update King County Code 2.14.030 to:
· Require County agencies to periodically review their outward facing communications, such as websites, signs, and forms, to ensure conformance with data collection policies;
· Limit County agencies to only collect gender information when necessary;
· Limit County agencies from collecting gender assigned at birth data when gender identity data would be sufficient for the agency's purpose; and
· Require County agencies to include the "X" gender designation option whenever collecting gender information. 

BACKGROUND 

The GISOI Task Force was established through Motion 15162 in June 2018 in response to the Washington State Board of Health ruling allowing for "X" as a third option for designation on birth certificates to indicate a gender other than male or female.[footnoteRef:3] The motion provided the Council's intent that "administrative processes be reviewed and revised to allow for the spectrum of gender identity and consideration of sexual orientation." The motion also outlined the responsibilities and objectives of the GISOI Task Force in greater detail.  [3:  "X" means a gender that is not exclusively male or female, including, but not limited to, intersex, agender, amalgagender, androgynous, bigender, demigender, female-to-male, genderfluid, genderqueer, male-to-female, neutrois, nonbinary, pangender, third sex, transgender, transsexual, Two Spirit, and unspecified according to Washington Administrative Code (WAC) 246-490-075(1)(c) (Link)] 


In February 2020, the Council approved the initial framework for the Task Force.[footnoteRef:4] That framework outlined the goals, objectives, deliverables, milestones, approach, budget, and timeline. The goals of the Task Force stated in the initial framework were to: [4:  Motion 15603 (Link)] 


1. Review and recommend revisions county administrative processes to allow for the spectrum of gender identity and consideration of sexual orientation.
1. Recommend revisions to county administrative processes to allow for more than two gender options.
1. Develop a recommended countywide gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion strategy and accompanying report with recommendations to implement the use of an additional gender designation or designations in all appropriate administrative processes in use by county departments.

Membership.  Task Force membership consisted of representatives from fifteen community-based organizations that are led by and serve LGBTQIA+ community members, including specific groups cited in Motion 15162. Staff representing the Executive Office, County Council, Department of Human Resources, and Public Health – Seattle & King County also participated on the Task Force. Throughout the process, 34 individuals participated in the Task Force. The Task Force's recommendation report stated that due to high turnover at community-based organizations, the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, and the duration of the work, membership was fluid at times but there was consistency in membership from participating organizations. 

Meetings and Recommendation Development.  From May 2021 to December 2022, the Task Force met 16 times to identify issue areas, engage with both the community and County staff, develop recommendations, and draft the Task Force Report. Early in that process, the Task Force identified three primary strategy areas of internal culture, legislation and policy, and service delivery. The Task Force members self-selected into three workgroups to conduct a detailed review of each strategy area’s key issues and develop their recommendations.

Task Force Recommendations.  The Task Force had one overarching recommendation, while the remainder of the recommendations generally aligned with the three strategy areas of internal culture, legislation and policy, and service delivery. There was also a fourth category of additional recommendations that did not fit within the three primary strategy areas. 

There were ten recommendations under the topic of service delivery. These suggestions focused on how to ensure King County services are equitable and consider the lived experience of the LGBTQIA+ while also "removing barriers to accessing services experienced by the LGBTQIA+ community." The proposed actions included the following two items:

· Update websites countywide in coordination with King County Information Technology (KCIT) and all relevant departments and branches. This will ensure terms and language on County websites are welcoming of all gender identities and do not use gender-specific pronouns; at a minimum, utilize the state-recognized gender “X” marker.
· Revise forms countywide in coordination with all relevant County departments and branches to eliminate unnecessary data collection on gender identity.[footnoteRef:5] [5:  Service Delivery Recommendations #2 and #3 from page 11 of the GISOI Task Force Report] 


Ultimately, the Council approved the GISOI Task Force's report containing these recommendations on July 11, 2023.[footnoteRef:6] As directed by Section I of Motion 15162, the Executive was also directed to provide a report on the Task Force's work. The Executive's Update Report was transmitted to the Council in December 2023. [6:  Motion 16389 approved the GISOI Task Force's report. (Link)] 


In the Executive's Update Report, the two service delivery recommendations had the following status update:

Table 2: Summarized Recommendations with Status as of December 2023
	Summarized Recommendation
	Status as of December 2023
	Additional Comments

	Update websites countywide.
	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	Several departments are working to increase use of gender-inclusive language on County websites within existing resources. Further action on this recommendation is pending additional resources.

	Revise forms to eliminate unnecessary data collection on gender identity. 
	On hold pending additional resources.
	



The Council approved the Executive's Update Report on June 11, 2024.[footnoteRef:7] [7:  Motion 16602 approved the Executive's Update Report (Link)] 


Executive staff indicated in May 2025 that, since the June 2024 Executive's Update Report, the Department of Human Resources was able to incorporate the service delivery recommendations to revise forms to eliminate unnecessary data collection in the refresh of public-facing and intranet pages in the spring of 2025. 

ANALYSIS

King County Code Chapter 2.14. Chapter 2.14 of the King County Code (K.C.C.) pertains to public records and the public's access to records. K.C.C 2.14.030 specifically pertains to the County's commitment to balance "public access to information with the privacy rights of its citizens."[footnoteRef:8] [8:  K.C.C. 2.14.030. The proposed ordinance would also update this phrase to insert "residents" for "citizens." ] 


Proposed Ordinance 2025-0090. The proposed ordinance would update King County Code 2.14.030 to:

· Require County agencies to periodically review their outward facing communications, such as websites, signs, and forms, to ensure conformance with data collection policies;
· Limit County agencies to only collect gender information when necessary for the fulfillment of the agency's legitimate purpose or when otherwise required by federal, state, or local statute, rule, or regulation;
· Limit County agencies from collecting gender assigned at birth data when gender identity data would be sufficient for the agency's purpose; and
· Require County agencies to include the "X" gender designation option whenever collecting gender information. 

The ordinance would also make technical changes to K.C.C 2.14.030. These technical changes include updating terminology (such as using "residents" instead of "citizens") and specifying that the existing annually required report on data collection is only required to be filed electronically and not in the form of a paper copy. 

INVITED

· Monisha Harrell, Director, Office of Equity and Racial and Social Justice
· Jay Osborne, Director, Department of Human Resources 

ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2025-0090 
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